#### Polling Place Consolidation: Negative Impacts on Turnout and Equity

#### **Executive Summary**

As states and localities grapple with how to run elections during the COVID-19 pandemic, increased access to absentee voting has emerged as an essential piece of the puzzle. In primaries across the country states have rapidly expanded access to absentee voting and have seen record numbers of absentee ballots cast. Yet, while absentee voting gives elderly and immunocompromised people a safe way to vote and can alleviate crowding at in-person polling places, it is not a silver bullet to the problem of safe voting during the COVID-19 pandemic. In order to ensure safe, equitable voting is possible in November, increased absentee voting *must* be coupled with greater opportunities for safe, in-person voting.

As primary voters went to the polls this election cycle, states closed and consolidated polling places at an unprecedented rate. Some of these states had made significant reductions in polling places over the last few years, making the pandemic-related closings even more detrimental. Unfortunately for voters, research shows that consolidating polling places suppresses voter turnout even when

coupled with increased absentee voting. This is particularly true for Black and Latinx voters, who already disproportionately face voting barriers in states across the country. Studies show that while absentee voting can partially offset the suppressive impacts of polling place consolidation for white voters, it is less likely to reduce the negative effect on voters of color.

Consolidating polling places during the 2020 elections won't just disenfranchise voters, it will force them to put their health at risk. This is particularly true for voters of color, who are already experiencing dramatically higher rates of COVID-19 infection and death.¹ The only way to make voting both safe and accessible in November is to continue expanding absentee ballot access while maintaining sufficient in-person polling places on Election Day and during an extended early voting period. Without a sufficient number of in-person polling locations, the pressure on each individual polling place will be too high to avoid long lines and crowded, unsafe voting conditions.

Difficulties with poll worker recruitment and retention has been offered as a justification for polling place closures. But states and localities cannot abandon their duty to administer fair, accessible elections just because it is hard. This report describes strategies that states and localities have deployed to invest in poll worker recruitment.<sup>2</sup>

It is not too late for decision-makers and advocates to take action: states and localities are still creating their plans for November, including locking in Election Day polling places and, where permitted by law, early voting sites, days, and hours. This report describes the following recommendations related to polling place consolidation for use by advocates and decision-makers:

- Maintain as many polling places as possible for the November general election as polling place consolidation cannot be fully mitigated by other voting methodologies and disproportionately disenfranchises voters of color.
- Increase early voting opportunities to relieve Election Day pressure on polling places.
- Select in-person polling locations based on data and community input to minimize the impact of consolidating polling places.
- Provide robust training for poll workers, many of whom are likely to be serving in this capacity for the first time.
- Educate voters about changes to voting locations and processes.

#### Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has caused unprecedented disruption to the 2020 presidential primary elections. In response to the exponential spread of COVID-19 throughout the early spring and summer of 2020,<sup>3</sup> many states made radical changes to their primary elections, including postponing the dates of elections, expanding access to absentee ballots, increasing the number of days of in-person early voting, and reducing the number of in-person polling sites.<sup>4</sup>

Leading up to the 2020 primary elections, states rapidly expanded access to absentee voting and saw record numbers of absentee ballots cast. For example, Washington D.C. primary voters requested absentee ballots at 15 times their normal rate<sup>5</sup> and in Kentucky's June primary, a record 75% of voters cast their ballots by mail, a dramatic increase from the usual 2%.<sup>6</sup> However, many of these states also reduced the number of polling places, which caused long lines and voter confusion for in-person voters. These issues were exacerbated by increased crowds resulting from absentee ballot delivery failures.

If officials choose to close polling places at the same rate in November, these issues are likely to be even more dramatic. In November, turnout is likely to be even more unpredictable due to the continuing pandemic, increased turnout typical of a presidential general election, high rates of pandemic-related relocation that could cause confusion with absentee ballots and polling locations, and the strain on local systems and the United States Postal Service from the unprecedented increase in absentee voting.

Evidence shows that these changes will be particularly detrimental to the health, safety, and ballot access of voters of color, particularly Black and Latinx Americans. As discussed below, there is a large body of research that shows how polling place consolidation has long reduced voter turnout, particularly among voters of color, rural voters, infrequent voters, and voters without vehicle access. In addition, evidence shows that voters of color already wait in line for twice as long as white voters on average. As Black Americans continue to die from COVID-19 at twice the expected rate based on their share of the population, polling place consolidation is not only detrimental to their democratic participation, but it is dangerous to their lives.<sup>8</sup>

While some studies suggest that overall increases in absentee voting can partially offset the impact of polling place consolidation, this is not true for voters of color. Similarly, there is little research to indicate that expanded early voting hours offset the impact of consolidation. While Black and Latinx voters are overrepresented among early voters, more research is needed on early voting as a strategy to combat the suppressive effects of consolidation and whether Black and Latinx voters in

particular are more likely to switch to early voting in the event of polling place consolidation. Research shows that voter education is essential to any effort to offset the depressive effects of polling place consolidation.

The lack of available and interested poll workers represents a significant challenge to maintaining polling places during the 2020 election. Despite the challenge of recruiting poll workers during the pandemic, a number of states are investing in new poll worker recruitment strategies. These include ensuring that poll worker wages do not reduce unemployment benefits, increasing poll worker pay, incentivizing state employees to work as poll workers, expanding poll worker eligibility criteria, and partnering with nonprofits and governmental entities to recruit new poll workers.

# Polling Place Consolidation & Disenfranchisement

Voter disenfranchisement resulting from polling place consolidation is likely to present more challenges for voters of color. First, in some places, Black and Latinx voters are more likely to be reassigned a new voting location when polls are closed or consolidated, and the depressive effects of polling place closures on turnout are often higher for these voters. Second, the "costs" associated with finding information on changes to polling places or traveling to a more distant voting location are higher for Black and Latinx voters, who are more likely to have limited transportation options, and less time or flexibility to vote.

Polling place consolidation is likely to compound the wait times and administrative issues that are more likely to be experienced by Black voters and other voters of color. Voters of color are already three times more likely to wait more than 30 minutes and six times more likely to wait more than an hour to vote.<sup>9</sup>

#### **Trends in Pre-COVID Polling Place Closures**

Polling place consolidation was already an issue before COVID-19. In 2013, the Supreme Court in *Shelby County v. Holder* invalidated the formula that had been used to determine which jurisdictions needed to obtain federal approval under Section V of the Voting Rights Act (VRA) before altering election procedures, including closing, consolidating, or moving polling places. The Court also eliminated the requirement that election administrators notify voters of polling place changes ahead of time. While there were fewer rejected requests from covered jurisdictions in the years leading up

to the *Shelby County* decision, some of these requests were still being rejected because they were likely to disproportionately, negatively impact voters of color.

In the years since the *Shelby County* decision, the jurisdictions that were once required to obtain approval for polling place closures have exhibited, by far, the highest rates of closure and consolidation. Additionally, the elimination of the notification requirement has made it difficult to preempt discriminatory polling place closures. According to a report by the Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, counties that were previously required by the VRA to obtain approval for changes to polling locations closed nearly 1,200 polling locations between the 2014 and 2018 midterm elections. This reduction in the number of polling places happened while turnout rates were *increasing*, which should have necessitated more locations rather than fewer. Jurisdictions previously covered by the VRA have closed 20% more polling locations than other jurisdictions and have 10% more voters assigned to polling places on average. 12

Seventeen states and the District of Columbia had fewer in-person polling locations in 2016 compared to 2012. These closures were most heavily clustered in Black, Latinx, and Native American communities. For example, in 2016, numerous counties in Georgia sought to close polling places in areas where Black voters would be disproportionately affected. In Indiana, 170 of the closed polling sites were in Lake County, in predominately Latinx and Black communities. A study of Manatee County, FL, where 38% of polling places were closed prior to the 2014 election, found that Black and Latinx voters were significantly more likely to be reassigned to new polling places as a result of closures. Young adults were also disproportionately impacted, with Texas and Florida moving to eliminate polling places and early voting sites on college campuses.

#### **Polling Place Consolidation During the 2020 Primaries**

As COVID-19 spread across the United States in the early spring of 2020, many states dramatically reduced the number of sites available for in-person voting during their primary elections. For example, densely populated counties in Pennsylvania eliminated 75% of polling places. In Wisconsin, polling places in the most populous cities with the largest number of Black and Latinx voters faced the most severe reductions: Madison reduced its number of polling places by 28% while Milwaukee and Green Bay experienced 97% and 94% reductions, respectively. Hentucky reduced its approximate 3,700 polling places to 170.20 More than 10% of polling places were relocated throughout Georgia due to the pandemic, with more than 80 polling places closed or consolidated in Atlanta alone. Atlanta alone.

In many places, polling place consolidation led to confusion and long lines.<sup>22</sup> Election delays and polling place closures resulted in instances of voters showing up to closed sites in states across the country.<sup>23</sup> In states like Wisconsin, Georgia, and Kentucky, among others, long lines were reported, and voters had to stand for long periods of time in close proximity to one another. Some states saw larger than expected crowds because voters who requested absentee ballots never received them. Even in states like New Mexico where overall turnout was high (a historic 42% of registered voters), polling place closure and consolidation contributed to voter confusion and lower turnout for certain populations – in this case, Native American voters who experienced a 2% decrease in voter turnout and overall turnout that was 12 percentage points lower than the statewide voter turnout.<sup>24</sup>

Closing polling places at a comparable rate during the November general election could have catastrophic consequences for elections since voter turnout in the general election is usually significantly higher than for primaries. In 2016, 57.6 million people or 28.5% of the eligible population voted in the primary elections.<sup>25</sup> During the 2016 general election, 141.1 million people or 63% of the eligible population voted.<sup>26</sup> Recent polling has found that, despite the pandemic, a sizable portion of the electorate still plans to vote in person in November. In a survey fielded in late May by TargetSmart, 55% of respondents planned to vote in person (19% early and 36% on Election Day).<sup>27</sup> This polling indicates the need for ample in-person voting sites on Election Day and expanded early voting days to accommodate large numbers of voters with social distancing. If this does not occur, the problems experienced during primaries are likely to be compounded in November, to the detriment of voters.

Not only will consolidation compound Election Day issues because of the dramatically higher turnout expected during the general election, but also due to the different types of voters who turn out. Primary voters tend to be more frequent voters with higher levels of education, political interest, and knowledge, while general election voters are more diverse, younger, and more likely to be new and infrequent voters.<sup>28</sup> The effort required to learn about and understand changes to voting procedures may be higher for this group due to their lack of familiarity with the system.

# The Effect of Polling Place Consolidation on Turnout

The consolidation of polling places disproportionately affects the turnout rates of Black and brown voters. Changing polling locations can lower turnout due to both transportation costs – distance, time, and the cost of finding and using transportation to polling places, and search costs – the cost

of learning about and finding new polling locations.<sup>29</sup> For example, studies from North Carolina estimate polling place changes reduced turnout by between 0.7 and 2 percentage points, and the negative effects on turnout were not offset by early or absentee voting among voters of some groups.<sup>30</sup> In Manatee County, FL, polling place closures in 2014 reduced Election Day turnout among Black and Latinx voters by 3 and 7 percentage points respectively.<sup>31</sup>

Research shows that changes in the distance that voters have to travel to reach polling places can have a major impact on turnout: the greater distance to vote, the lower the chance of voting. In Texas, where consolidation of polling places into vote centers increased the distance to vote by an average of 4.3 miles, this impact was strongest in rural counties and amongst Latinx voters, whose turnout declined by 8 percentage points.<sup>32</sup> Similarly, when Los Angeles County reduced the number of polling places by 64% prior to the 2003 gubernatorial recall election, a post-election analysis found that for each tenth of a mile added in distance to vote, turnout declined by 0.5 percentage points.<sup>33</sup>

Longer distances to polling places has been shown to reduce turnout in both large and small elections. A study examining the turnout effects of distance traveled to polling places in Minnesota and Massachusetts found that distance to the polling place reduced turnout in municipal elections, presidential primaries, and presidential general elections. The study found that during the 2012 Presidential general election, each additional quarter mile to the polls reduced turnout rates by approximately 2 to 5 percentage points.<sup>34</sup>

Increasing the cost of voting can discourage even the most frequent and experienced voters. The depressive effects of long distances to polling places are so strong that they are not limited to infrequent voters in major elections. In a study of a New York school board election, an election that would typically draw frequent voters with high levels of political knowledge, polling place consolidation reduced turnout by 7 percentage points among reassigned voters.<sup>35</sup>

#### Mitigating the Effects of Consolidation: Absentee Voting, Early Voting, and Voter Education

Research suggests that absentee voting, early voting, and voter education can partially, but not fully, offset the suppressive effects of polling place consolidation. However, the degree to which former inperson Election Day voters decide to vote early or by absentee ballot in response to polling place

consolidation, and the effect of voter education on that choice, varies demographically and depending on the electoral context.

#### **Absentee and Early Voting**

The extent to which polling place consolidation may be compensated for by early and absentee voting appears to rely upon voters choosing to use these alternative voting methods. Importantly, the usage of each voting method varies widely across groups.

Research on the extent to which the negative impact of polling place consolidation can be offset by absentee and early voting is limited and mixed. It suggests that these methods can partially offset the suppressive impact of polling place consolidation, but not uniformly across all demographic groups. For example, as described below, one study found that increased absentee voting in response to polling place consolidation did not offset the suppressive impact on Black or Latinx voters at all,<sup>36</sup> while another found that alternative voting methods are most impactful for white voters, homeowners, and older voters.<sup>37</sup>

Studies from North Carolina and Los Angeles show that increased absentee voting and early voting can offset some, but not all, of the depressive effects of polling place consolidation. A North Carolina study looked at presidential elections conducted between 2008 and 2016 and found some limited evidence that increased early voting might offset the impact of polling place consolidation for some voters, but that voters of color may be less likely to substitute early voting for voting in person on Election Day.<sup>38</sup> In a 2003 election in Los Angeles County,<sup>39</sup> approximately half of the reduction in turnout caused by polling place consolidation was compensated for by increased absentee voting. A separate North Carolina study recently corroborated these results, finding that in general elections from 2006 to 2012, the decrease in turnout from polling place changes was somewhat offset by alternative voting options, but the study found that homeowners and older voters were most likely to use those methods.<sup>40</sup>

A 2016 study of the impact of polling place consolidation in Manatee County, Florida looked at the demographic breakdown and found that absentee voting did not offset the depressive impact of polling place consolidation on Black and Latinx voters at all. At the same time, the researchers found that about one-third of the reduction in turnout among white voters was offset by absentee voting, suggesting that absentee voting is not utilized equally by all groups.<sup>41</sup>

Meanwhile, Black and Latinx voters are considerably overrepresented among early voters, and some studies show that the reduction of early voting days, weekend days, and evening hours in Florida<sup>42</sup>

and Ohio<sup>43</sup> has resulted in significantly reduced turnout by Black and Latinx voters that is not offset by Election Day or absentee voting by mail. While it is not a replacement for polling place consolidation, offering more days of early voting, including weekend and evening hours, could be generally beneficial to these voters. However, more research is needed on whether these voters are likely to switch to early voting in the event of polling place consolidation.

#### **Voter Education: A Helpful Tool**

Research shows that providing voters with up-to-date information about changes to election processes can mitigate the negative effect of polling place consolidation on turnout. Voter education is critical to both informing voters about changes to their polling place and persuading voters to utilize other methods of voting.

Research shows that increased communications can convince voters to use a different method of voting.<sup>44</sup> In a California county that converted some precincts to voting exclusively by mail, every additional mailing sent by county clerk's offices increased participation by nearly 4%, which offset further decline beyond the 13.2% decline in turnout observed among voters assigned to vote by mail, a decline which was greater among Asian and Latinx voters.<sup>45</sup>

Studies from Georgia<sup>46</sup> and Colorado<sup>47</sup> corroborate these findings, showing that simple communications with basic information about new polling place locations can mitigate the suppressive effects of changes to polling locations. Similarly, in North Carolina, increased spending to communicate changes in polling place location appears to have been successful in preventing disenfranchisement.<sup>48</sup>

# **Avoiding Consolidation: Poll Worker Recruitment During a Pandemic**

Staffing presents perhaps the most formidable obstacle to keeping polling places open during the November general election. Even without a pandemic, recruiting poll workers is difficult for elections administrators. In 2016, 65% of election administrators surveyed reported that it was difficult to recruit poll workers. The majority of poll workers are over the age of 60 and therefore vulnerable to severe complications from COVID-19,<sup>49</sup> so it is unsurprising that states have seen poll workers quit<sup>50</sup> at alarming rates.<sup>51</sup> Election officials are sounding the alarm about extreme difficulties in recruiting a sufficient number of poll workers in advance of November, and staffing has been a primary

justification for polling place closures in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.<sup>52</sup> Consequently, in addition to emphasizing voting by mail, states are reducing the number of in-person voting locations by consolidating polling places or establishing consolidated vote centers and, in some places, limiting the number of early voting days.

In the wake of this pandemic, states and localities must work quickly to develop new strategies to address the poll worker shortage, including recruiting outside of the normal poll worker profile; creating partnerships to leverage the government, business, and nonprofit workforce; and creating incentives (and eliminating disincentives) for poll workers.

States and localities must also dedicate sufficient time and resources to ensuring that these poll workers, many of whom will be serving in the role for the first time, receive the appropriate training. Below are some examples of new poll worker recruitment strategies from across the country. To learn more about states' poll worker recruitment efforts, select the "Recruiting Poll Workers" topic in the Voting Rights Lab COVID-19 State and Local Response Tracker.<sup>53</sup>

- The unemployment rate has surged since the COVID-19 pandemic began, with more than 14 million Americans out of work. At least two states are **incentivizing unemployed citizens to serve as poll workers** by ensuring that poll worker wages do not reduce unemployment benefits.
  - The Indiana Governor <u>ordered</u> that election workers' wages would not count toward reducing unemployment benefits.<sup>54</sup>
  - North Carolina enacted SB 217, which provides that compensation to precinct officials and assistants for work performed between September and November 5 will not affect their unemployment benefits.<sup>55</sup>
- A number of states are increasing pay to attract new poll workers.
  - Alabama is using \$1 million of CARES Act money to pay poll workers an additional \$25 on Election Day.<sup>56</sup>
  - Kansas used CARES Act funding to increase election worker pay. 57
  - Richmond County, Georgia, increased poll worker pay from \$135 to \$175.58.
  - Webster County, Iowa, increased poll worker pay from \$12/hr to \$15/hr.59

- Many states are creating incentives for state employees to serve as poll workers.
  - Alaska is <u>allowing state employees</u> to serve as election workers at full pay rather than at their state jobs.<sup>60</sup>
  - **Oklahoma** enacted SB 1779, which allows state workers to take up to three paid days off to be election workers.
  - Illinois made Election Day a state holiday for 2020.
  - Kentucky is <u>allowing</u> unaffiliated voters to work as primary poll workers and allowing partial-day shifts.<sup>61</sup>
  - Florida's governor issued an order giving state employees paid administrative leave to become trained and serve as a poll worker on Election Day, encouraging other public employers to match the policy, and urging schools to close on Election Day so school employees could serve as poll workers.<sup>62</sup>
- Some states are expanding the eligibility of who can serve as a poll worker.
  - Indiana changed the rules to <u>expand eligibility</u> of who can serve as a poll worker.
  - Tennessee expanded poll worker eligibility via <u>legislation</u>, allowing more government employees to serve as poll workers, allowing partial-day shifts, and lowering the minimum age from 17 to 16.63
  - **Illinois** is allowing people 16 and older to serve as election judges (typically they must be registered voters). The state is also requiring high schools to inform students about this opportunity.
- Some states are finding new partners to help recruit poll workers.
  - Alaska is allowing nonprofits to "Adopt-a-Precinct" and receive donations in lieu of the election workers being paid.<sup>64</sup>
  - Nebraska recruited new poll workers with the support of the Nebraska State Bar Association, the Nebraska Board of Public Accountancy, the Nebraska Society of Certified Public Accountants, the Nebraska REALTORS Association, and the Nebraska National Guard. The Nebraska Department of Health and

Human Services and the Nebraska Family Alliance provided production support for radio advertisements, and the Nebraska Broadcasters Association provided advertising access to stations all across the state. National Guard members were used as poll workers in eight counties.<sup>65</sup>

Wisconsin used the <u>National Guard</u> as poll workers. More than 2,400 plain clothed Citizen-Soldiers and Airmen from the Wisconsin National Guard served at polls in 71 of Wisconsin's 72 counties – with the exception of Florence County – for the April 7 statewide election.<sup>66</sup>

#### **Recommendations for Policymakers**

- Maintain as many polling places as possible. Polling place consolidation cannot be fully mitigated by other voting methodologies and disproportionately disenfranchises voters of color.
- Increase early voting opportunities. In some states expanding early voting requires legislative or executive action, while in other states, localities have the discretion to increase the number of early voting days, hours, and locations. For example, there are 17 states where voting may or may not be available on weekends, at the discretion of the election authority. Fresearch shows that evening and weekend early voting is particularly critical for voters of color and younger voters. For a comprehensive overview of state early voting policies, including where localities have the discretion to act, select Early Voting on the Issues page of the Voting Rights Lab State Voting Rights Tracker. Fracker.
- If a jurisdiction does close or consolidate polling places, it should select locations based on data and community input to minimize the impact on as many voters as possible.
   Location decisions should be based on the following information:
  - Precinct-level data: Analyze the previous patterns of voting by location, including the following information:
    - Percent that voted absentee by mail in previous, similar elections.
    - Percent that voted in person early and on Election Day in comparable elections, ideally disaggregated by race and ethnicity.

- Racial and ethnic demographics, recognizing that Black, Latinx, and Native American voters are generally more likely to vote in-person, while white voters in many places are more likely to vote with an absentee ballot.
- Community feedback: Solicit input in a meaningful way from community members to illuminate potential impediments to voting presented by locations.
  - Advertise opportunities for providing community input.
  - When possible, engage in direct discussions with the community (e.g. during a community meeting or listening session).
  - Prioritize feedback from communities that have been historically disenfranchised and communities that have been disproportionately affected by polling place changes in the past.
  - Publish summaries of the feedback you received.
  - Publicly address the ways you have incorporated public input into your site decisions.
- Siting/Facility Data: Analyze points of service per location; polling place
  design and line flow; accessibility with respect to parking and public
  transportation; proximity to population centers and communities with low
  rates of household vehicle ownership; accommodations for voters with
  disabilities; and whether space is sufficient to adhere to public health
  recommendations.
- **Provide robust training for poll workers.** Given that many poll workers will be serving in that capacity for the first time, they must be provided with adequate training, especially when equipment or voting procedures have changed.
- Educate voters about changes to locations or processes. Send multiple notices in various forms to voters whose polling places will change as a result of consolidation. Keep communications simple and accommodate languages other than English as appropriate.
  - Offer access to a mapping app to let voters confirm their polling place from an official source of information and allow them to have real-time information

on wait times, so that voters with flexible schedules can plan to vote when volume is low.

 Publicize polling place locations and changes to sites or procedures through diverse media sources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Maria Godoy, "What Do Coronavirus Racial Disparities Look Like State by State?," *NPR* (May 30, 2020), https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/05/30/865413079/what-do-coronavirus-racial-disparities-look-like-state-by-state. See also, Joshua Cheetham, "Navajo Nation: The People Battling America's Worst Coronavirus Outbreak," BBC (June 16, 2020), https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-52941984.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> To learn more about states' poll worker recruitment efforts, select the "Recruiting Poll Workers" topic in the Voting Rights Lab COVID-19 State and Local Response Tracker at https://tracker.votingrightslab.org/covid-19/tracker.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Lauren Leatherby and Charlie Smart, "Coronavirus Cases Are Peaking Again. Here's How It's Different This Time.," *The New York Times*, July 2, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/07/02/us/coronavirus-cases-increase.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> For comprehensive information about changes states have made to elections in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, see the Voting Rights Lab COVID-19 State and Local Response Tracker at https://tracker.votingrightslab.org/covid-19/tracker.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Nick Corasaniti and Michael Wines, "Beyond Georgia: A Warning for November as States Scramble to Expand Vote-by-Mail," *The New York Times*, June 10, 2020, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/10/us/politics/voting-by-mail-georgia.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Joey Garrison, "'A substantial challenge': What Kentucky, New York Tell Us About Voting in a Pandemic Come November," *USA Today*, June 24, 2020, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/elections/2020/06/24/kentucky-primary-few-issues-polls-but-also-lessons-november/3249391001/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Tiffany Ford, Sarah Reber, and Richard V. Reeves, "Race Gaps in COVID-19 Deaths Are Even Bigger than They Appear," *Brookings* (blog), June 16, 2020, available at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/06/16/race-gaps-in-covid-19-deaths-are-even-bigger-than-they-appear/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> UCLA Voting Rights Project, Voting Rights Lab, and Union of Concerned Scientists Center for Science and Democracy, "Protecting Public Health in the 2020 Elections," 2020 (Forthcoming).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Stephen Pettigrew, "The racial gap in wait times: why minority precincts are underserved by local election officials." Political Science Quarterly 132, no. 3 (2017): 527-547. See also, Keith M. Chen, Kareem Haggag, Devin G. Pope, and Ryne Rohla. Racial Disparities in Voting Wait Times: Evidence from Smartphone Data. No. w26487. National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://arxiv.org/pdf/1909.00024.pdf; David Cottrell, Michael C Herron, and Daniel A. Smith. "Voting Lines and Early Voting Check-in Times in Florida," n.d., 27, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at http://www-personal.umich.edu/~dcott/pdfs/lines.pdf; Hannah Klain, Kevin Morris, Max Feldman, Rebecca Ayala. 2020. "Waiting to Vote: Racial Disparities in Election Day Experiences," Brennan Center for Justice, accessed on June

11, 2020, available at https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/2020-06/6\_02\_WaitingtoVote\_FINAL.pdf; and Charles Stewart III. "Waiting to Vote in 2012." JL & Pol. 28 (2012): 439.

- <sup>10</sup> U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, "Assessment of Minority Voting Rights Access, 2018 Statutory Enforcement Report" 2018, accessed online on July 5, 2020, available at https://www.usccr.gov/pubs/2018/Minority Voting Access 2018.pdf, cover letter, 167-193.
- <sup>11</sup> "Democracy Diverted: Polling Place Closures and the Right to Vote," The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, accessed on July 6, 2020, available at https://civilrights.org/democracy-diverted/.
- <sup>12</sup> Allison McCann, "How the Gutting of the Voting Rights Act Led to Hundreds of Closed Polls," *Vice News* (blog), October 16, 2018, available at https://news.vice.com/en\_us/article/kz58qx/how-the-gutting-of-the-voting-rights-act-led-to-closed-polls.
- <sup>13</sup> Christopher Ingraham, "Analysis: Thousands of Polling Places Were Closed over the Past Decade. Here's Where.," Washington Post, accessed on July 6, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2018/10/26/thousands-polling-places-were-closed-over-past-decade-heres-where/.
- <sup>14</sup> Matt Vasilogambros, "Polling Places in Black Communities Continue to Close Ahead of November Elections," accessed on July 6, 2020, available at https://www.governing.com/topics/politics/sl-polling-place-close-ahead-of-november-elections-black-voters.html.
- <sup>15</sup> John Whitesides, "Polling Places Become Battleground in U.S. Voting Rights Fight," *Reuters*, September 16, 2016, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-vote-precincts-insight-idUSKCN11M0WY.
- <sup>16</sup> Brian Amos, Daniel A. Smith, and Casey Ste. Claire, "Reprecincting and Voting Behavior," *Political Behavior* 39, no. 1 (March 1, 2017): 133–56, available at https://doi.org/10.1007/s11109-016-9350-z.
- <sup>17</sup> Michael Wines, "The Student Vote Is Surging. So Are Efforts to Suppress It.," *The New York Times*, October 24, 2019, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/24/us/voting-college-suppression.html.
- <sup>18</sup> Committee of Seventy, "Massive Polling Place Consolidation Announced For the June 2 Primary," accessed on July 5, 2020, available at https://seventy.org/media/press-releases/2020/05/13/massive-polling-place-consolidation-announced-for-the-june-2-primary.
- <sup>19</sup> Briana Reilly, "Madison Has 66 Polling Sites on Election Day, Milwaukee Has Five. What's the Deal?," madison.com, accessed on July 5, 2020, available at https://madison.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/madison-has-66-polling-sites-on-election-day-milwaukee-has-five-whats-the-deal/article\_8868bacf-6697-5cf4-aa4f-d85fb37cf846.html.
- <sup>20</sup> Amy Gardner et al., "Despite Poll Worker Crunch, Kentucky Voters Poised to Break Turnout Records as They Embrace Mail Ballots," Washington Post, accessed on July 5, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/primaries-voting-kentucky-new-york/2020/06/22/a14ec922-b4ab-11ea-a8da-693df3d7674a\_story.html.
- <sup>21</sup> Stephen Fowler, "It Was Very Chaotic': Long Lines, Voting Machine Issues Plague Georgia Primary," NPR, June 9, 2020, accessed on July 8, 2020, available at https://www.npr.org/2020/06/09/873054620/long-lines-voting-machine-issues-plague-georgia-primary.

- <sup>22</sup> Carrie Levine and Pratheek Rebala, "'I Wanted My Vote to Be Counted': In South Carolina, a Peek at COVID-19's Impact on Elections," Center for Public Integrity, accessed on July 5, 2020, available at https://publicintegrity.org/politics/elections/in-south-carolina-a-peek-at-covid-19s-impact-on-elections-polling-place/.
- <sup>23</sup> Susan Mulligan, "Confusion, Closed Polling Places Greet Voters on Election Day," US News & World Report, accessed July 5, 2020, available at https://www.usnews.com/news/elections/articles/2020-03-17/confusion-closed-polling-places-greet-voters-on-election-day.
- <sup>24</sup> Michael Gerstein, "Native Americans faced difficulties voting in primary," The Santa Fe New Mexican, July 11, 2020, accessed on July 13, 2020, available at <a href="https://www.santafenewmexican.com/news/coronavirus/native-americans-faced-difficulties-voting-in-primary/article\_d9a076aa-baea-11ea-988c-d346fdd7d243.html">https://www.santafenewmexican.com/news/coronavirus/native-americans-faced-difficulties-voting-in-primary/article\_d9a076aa-baea-11ea-988c-d346fdd7d243.html</a>
- <sup>25</sup> Drew DeSilver, "Primary Turnout for 2016 High but Not Quite a Record," *Pew Research Center* (blog), accessed on July 5, 2020, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/06/10/turnout-was-high-in-the-2016-primary-season-but-just-short-of-2008-record/.
- <sup>26</sup> "Newly Released 2016 Election Administration and Voting Survey Provides Snapshot of Nation's Voter Turnout Registration Trends Voting Systems | U.S. Election Assistance Commission," accessed on July 5, 2020, available at https://www.eac.gov/news/2017/06/29/newly-released-2016-election-administration-and-voting-survey-provides-snapshot-of-nations-voter-turnout-registration-trends-voting-systems-election-administration-and-voting-survey-eavs-data-media.
- 27 "TargetSmart Insights COVID-19 and Elections Wave 2 Findings from the TargetSmart + Dynata National Voter Insights Study," accessed on July 5, 2020, available at https://insights.targetsmart.com/covid-19-and-elections-wave-2-findings-from-the-targetsmart-dynata-national-voter-insights-study.html.https://insights.targetsmart.com/covid-19-and-elections-wave-2-findings-from-the-targetsmart-dynata-national-voter-insights-study.html"TargetSmart Insights COVID-19 and Elections Wave 2 -- Findings from the TargetSmart + Dynata National Voter Insights Study." Full cross tabulations available at https://insights.targetsmart.com/Analysis/covid\_national\_survey\_may\_2020/tsmart\_TS\_COVID\_2\_banner\_bo ok.pdf.
- <sup>28</sup> See Eric McGhee. "Voter turnout in primary elections." *Public Policy Institute of California* (2014), accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://www.ppic.org/content/pubs/report/R\_514EMR.pdf; and John Sides, Chris Tausanovitch, Lynn Vavreck, and Christopher Warshaw. "On the representativeness of primary electorates." *British Journal of Political Science* (2018): 1-9.
- <sup>29</sup> Closing polling places could also reduce voters' levels of trust in electoral systems, internal efficacy or the belief that they can navigate the system and effect change or external efficacy or the belief that the system is responsive to citizens' demands and representative of their interests. Efficacy and trust are strongly associated with voter turnout. See, for example, Wolak, Jennifer. "Feelings of political efficacy in the fifty states." *Political Behavior* 40, no. 3 (2018): 763-784.
- <sup>30</sup> Jesse Yoder, 2019. "How Polling Place Changes Reduce Turnout: Evidence from Administrative Data in North Carolina." Working Paper, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://www.dropbox.com/s/pk219n6bam4584d/pollingplaces.pdf?dl=1. But, see also Joshua D.Clinton, Nick Eubank, Adriane Fresh, and Michael E. Shepherd. N.d. "Polling Place Changes and Political Participation: Evidence from North Carolina Presidential Elections, 2008-2016." (2019). Clinton et al. estimate a 0.7 percentage point decline, most of which they argue is offset by absentee voting.

- 31 Amos, Smith, and Ste. Claire, "Reprecincting and Voting Behavior."
- <sup>32</sup> Jeronimo Cortina and Brendan Rottinghaus, "'The Quiet Revolution': Convenience Voting, Vote Centers, and Turnout in Texas Elections," ESRA, University of Pennsylvania (2019) accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2053168019864224.
- <sup>33</sup> Henry E Brady and John E.McNulty, "Turning Out to Vote: The Costs of Finding and Getting to the Polling Place," *The American Political Science Review* 105, no. 1 (2011): 115–34, available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/41480830.
- <sup>34</sup> Cantoni, Enrico. "A precinct too far: Turnout and voting costs." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 12, no. 1 (2020): 61-85.
- <sup>35</sup> John E. McNulty, Conor M. Dowling, and Margaret H. Ariotti. "Driving saints to sin: How increasing the difficulty of voting dissuades even the most motivated voters." Political Analysis 17, no. 4 (2009): 435-455.
- <sup>36</sup> Amos, Smith, and Ste. Claire, "Reprecincting and Voting Behavior."
- <sup>37</sup> Yoder, "How Polling Place Changes Reduce Turnout: Evidence from Administrative Data in North Carolina."
- <sup>38</sup> Joshua D Clinton et al., "Polling Place Changes and Political Participation: Evidence from North Carolina Presidential Elections, 2008-2016," n.d., 61. and Jesse Yoder, "How Polling Place Changes Reduce Turnout: Evidence from Administrative Data in North Carolina."
- 39 Brady and McNulty, "Turning Out to Vote: The Costs of Finding and Getting to the Polling Place."
- <sup>40</sup> Yoder, "How Polling Place Changes Reduce Turnout: Evidence from Administrative Data in North Carolina."
- <sup>41</sup> Amos, Smith, and Ste. Claire, "Reprecincting and Voting Behavior."
- <sup>42</sup> Michael C. Herron and Daniel A. Smith. "Race, party, and the consequences of restricting early voting in Florida in the 2012 general election." Political Research Quarterly 67, no. 3 (2014): 646-665 and "Souls to the Polls: Early Voting in Florida in the Shadow of House Bill 1355." Election Law Journal: Rules, Politics, and Policy 11, no. 3 (September 2012): 331–47, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://doi.org/10.1089/elj.2012.0157.
- <sup>43</sup> Russell Weaver, "The Racial Context of Convenience Voting Cutbacks: Early Voting in Ohio During the 2008 and 2012 U.S. Presidential Elections." SAGE Open 5, no. 3 (July 1, 2015): 2158244015591825, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244015591825.
- <sup>44</sup> Brian Hamel, Jan Leighley, Marvin McNeese, and Robert Stein. 2018. "Convenience Voting and Electoral Context: Who Votes When—and Why?" Paper presented at ESRA Conference 2018 and summarized at https://medium.com/mit-election-lab/convenience-voting-and-electoral-context-who-votes-when-and-why-7478565635e8. Full text accessed on February 18, 2020. http://tinyurl.com/y9zyzu2l.
- <sup>45</sup> Elizabeth Bergman and Philip A. Yates, "Changing election methods: How does mandated vote-by-mail affect individual registrants?" Election Law Journal 10, no. 2 (2011): 115-127.
- <sup>46</sup> Moshe Haspel and H. Gibbs Knotts, "Location, location; Precinct placement and the costs of voting." The Journal of Politics 67, no. 2 (2005): 560-573.
- <sup>47</sup> Elizabeth C. Connors, Yanna Kruppnikov, and Christopher B. Mann. 2020. "Too Much Information? Undermining Mobilization Efforts with information Burden about the Voting Process," Working Paper. Accessed

on July 9, 2020, available at http://www.christopherbmann.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Info\_Burdens\_2020\_02\_25.pdf.

- <sup>48</sup> Yoder, "How Polling Place Changes Reduce Turnout: Evidence from Administrative Data in North Carolina."
- <sup>49</sup> U.S. Election Assistance Commission, "EAVS Deep Dive: Poll Workers and Polling Places," accessed on July 6, 2020. https://www.eac.gov/documents/2017/11/15/eavs-deep-dive-poll-workers-and-polling-places
- <sup>50</sup> Mark Niesse, "Loss of Poll Workers Threatens In-Person Voting in Georgia Primary," The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, April 7, 2020, accessed on July 6, 2020, https://www.ajc.com/news/state--regional-govt-politics/loss-poll-workers-threatens-person-voting-georgia-primary/HxtlBEQ62cAkXDiraDlhUl/.
- <sup>51</sup> Jacob Reynolds, "As Hundreds of Poll Workers Quit, S.C. in-Person Voters to Use Q-Tips on Machines," wltx.com, April 29, 2020. accessed on July 6, 2020, https://www.wltx.com/article/news/health/coronavirus/as-hundreds-of-poll-workers-quit-sc-in-person-voters-to-use-q-tips-on-machines/101-f96fde7a-8e0e-4348-8ad6-113a25076970.
- <sup>52</sup> Pamela Wood and Emily Oplio, "Maryland Gov. Hogan orders in-person election for November despite election officials' concerns," Baltimore Sun, July 8, 2020, accessed on July 13, 2020, available at https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-pol-hogan-fall-election-20200708-dnbvbgttsvhtdd4yo5fhicc75a-story.html; Melissa Quinn, "Shortages of poll workers and polling places put election officials on alert for November," CBS News, July 1, 2020, accessed on July 13, 2020, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/shortages-poll-workers-polling-places-november-elections-2020/; Alex Ura, "Two major Texas counties are trimming polling locations as workers pull out over coronavirus," Texas Tribune, July 9, 2020, accessed on July 13, 2020, available at https://www.texastribune.org/2020/07/09/texas-voting-coronavirus/.
- <sup>53</sup> Voting Rights Lab Covid-19 State and Local Response Tracker, at https://tracker.votingrightslab.org/covid-19/tracker.
- <sup>54</sup> State of Indiana, Executive Order 20-27, May 8, 2020, accessed on July 6, 2020, available at https://www.in.gov/gov/files/Executive%200rder%2020-27%20Additional%20Matters.pdf.
- <sup>55</sup> S.B. 217/SL 2020-71, 2019-2020 Sess. (N.C. 2020)
- <sup>56</sup> Alabama Secretary of State, "Press Release: Congress Appropriates \$400 Million to Prepare States for Election Day amid Coronavirus Concerns," March 30, 2020, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://www.sos.alabama.gov/newsroom/congress-appropriates-400-million-prepare-states-election-day-amid-coronavirus-concerns.
- <sup>57</sup> Kansas Secretary of State, "Covid-19 Information," accessed on July 6, 2020, available at https://sos.kansas.gov/covid-19-information/.
- <sup>58</sup> Devin Johnson, "The Richmond County Board of Elections is working to make sure voters and poll workers are safe during Advance Voting," CSRA News, May 15, 2020, accessed on July 6, 2020, available at https://www.wjbf.com/csra-news/the-richmond-county-board-of-elections-is-working-to-make-sure-voters-and-poll-workers-are-safe-during-advance-voting/.
- <sup>59</sup> Elijah Decious, "Election Workers Get a Raise," *The Messenger*, July 9, 2020, Accessed on July 6, 2020, available at, https://www.messengernews.net/news/local-news/2020/06/election-workers-get-a-raise/.
- <sup>60</sup> James Brooks, "With Elections Looming, Alaska Faces a Shortage of Poll Workers Because of COVID-19 Concerns," *Anchorage Daily News*, June 15, 2020, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at

https://www.adn.com/politics/2020/06/14/with-elections-looming-alaska-faces-a-shortage-of-poll-workers-because-of-covid-19-concerns/.

- <sup>61</sup> Andy Beshear and Jared Dearing. "STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS (New Emergency Administrative Regulation)," May 5, 2020, accessed on July 9, 2020, available at https://apps.legislature.ky.gov/law/kar/031/004/190E.pdf.
- <sup>62</sup> State of Florida, Executive Office of the Governor, Executive Order 20-149, "Emergency Management-COVID-19-Primary and General Elections," June 17, 2020, accessed on July 6, 2020, https://www.flgov.com/wp-content/uploads/orders/2020/E0\_20-149.pdf.
- <sup>63</sup> Indiana Election Commission, Order No 2020-40, "Concerning Emergency Provisions Affecting the 2020 Indiana Primary Election," https://www.in.gov/sos/elections/files/Order%202020-40%20signed.pdf
- <sup>64</sup> Alaska Secretary of State, "Election Workers and Registrars," accessed on July 6, 2020, http://www.elections.alaska.gov/Core/electionworkersandregistrars.php.
- <sup>65</sup> KETV Staff Report. May 11, 2020. "Gov. Ricketts says National Guard volunteers will help staff polling places," accessed on July 6, 2020, https://www.ketv.com/article/gov-ricketts-to-provide-covid-19-update-for-nebraska-may-11/32435436#.
- <sup>66</sup> National Guard. "Wisconsin National Guard Provides Poll Workers Statewide." April 8, 2020. Accessed on July 6, 2020, available at https://www.nationalguard.mil/News/Article/2141722/wisconsin-national-guard-provides-poll-workers-statewide/.
- 67 AZ, CA, HI, IA, ID, KS, MA, MT, ND, NE, OR, PA, TX, UT, VT, WA, WI.
- <sup>68</sup> Herron, Michael C., and Daniel A. Smith. "Race, Party, and the Consequences of Restricting Early Voting in Florida in the 2012 General Election." Political Research Quarterly 67, no. 3 (2014): 646–65 and Kaplan, Ethan, and Haishan Yuan. "Early Voting Laws, Voter Turnout, and Partisan Vote Composition: Evidence from Ohio." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 12, no. 1 (January 2020): 32–60. https://doi.org/10.1257/app.20180192.
- 69 Voting Rights Lab State Voting Rights Tracker, at https://tracker.votingrightslab.org/issues/EarlyVoting.